DIGITALES ARCHIV

ZBW – Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft ZBW – Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Muirhead, Bruce W.

Book

Where does the biggest gorilla in the room sit? : milk, the United States and international trade negotiations

Provided in Cooperation with:

Centre for International Governance Innovation (CIGI), Waterloo

Reference: Muirhead, Bruce W. (2015). Where does the biggest gorilla in the room sit? : milk, the United States and international trade negotiations. Waterloo, Ontario : Centre for International Governance Innovation.

This Version is available at: http://hdl.handle.net/11159/2248

Kontakt/Contact

ZBW – Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft/Leibniz Information Centre for Economics Düsternbrooker Weg 120 24105 Kiel (Germany) E-Mail: rights[at]zbw.eu https://www.zbw.eu/econis-archiv/

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieses Dokument darf zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden. Sie dürfen dieses Dokument nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, aufführen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen. Sofern für das Dokument eine Open-Content-Lizenz verwendet wurde, so gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

https://zbw.eu/econis-archiv/termsofuse

Terms of use:

This document may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes. You are not to copy it for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the document in public, to perform, distribute or otherwise use the document in public. If the document is made available under a Creative Commons Licence you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the licence.





CIGI PAPERS
NO. 85 — DECEMBER 2015

WHERE DOES THE BIGGEST GORILLA IN THE ROOM SIT? MILK, THE UNITED STATES AND INTERNATIONAL TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

BRUCE MUIRHEAD



WHERE DOES THE BIGGEST GORILLA IN THE ROOM SIT? MILK, THE UNITED STATES AND INTERNATIONAL TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

Bruce Muirhead



Copyright © 2015 by the Centre for International Governance Innovation

The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Centre for International Governance Innovation or its Board of Directors.



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution — Non-commercial — No Derivatives License. To view this license, visit (www.creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/). For re-use or distribution, please include this copyright notice.



67 Erb Street West Waterloo, Ontario N2L 6C2 Canada tel +1 519 885 2444 fax +1 519 885 5450 www.cigionline.org

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- iv About the Project
- iv About the Author
- 1 Acronyms
- 1 Executive Summary
- 1 Introduction
- **2** Early History of Dairy
- 2 The Great Depression and World War II
- **3** A Decade of Plenty, 1945–1955
- 4 Into a Protected Dairy Future
- **5** The Uruguay Round, 1986–1993
- 6 Post-Uruguay US Policy
- 7 The Doha Round 2001 and Counting
- 9 Bilateral and Multilateral Deals
- **9** The TPP and the TTIP
- 11 Conclusion
- 12 Works Cited
- **16** About CIGI
- 16 CIGI Masthead

ABOUT THE PROJECT

This project, funded by a CIGI Collaborative Research Award, undertakes a comprehensive, comparative analysis of a number of dairy management systems, including those of the European Union (a hybrid system containing subsidies, tariffs and quotas), New Zealand free market), (neo-cooperativization and Australia (a recently deregulated system) and the United States (subsidization and tariffs), along with the unique Canadian dairy supply management system. The research examines the advantages and disadvantages of these paradigms, addressing, among other elements, the cultural, financial, political and social costs and benefits to dairy stakeholders and consumers. Moreover, the ability of each system to provide food security and agricultural resilience in an international context of rising food prices, environmental degradation and climate change is assessed. Research findings will be disseminated in a series of CIGI papers and policy briefs.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR



Bruce Muirhead is professor of history and associate vice president, external research, at the University of Waterloo, and recipient of a CIGI Collaborative Research Award. He has written extensively on Canadian agricultural, political, diplomatic, financial, international and trade history of the post-World War II era. He has published five books with university presses and numerous refereed chapters in books and journal articles on these topics. Further, he has made many conference presentations, both in Canada and abroad, that focus on his research. His ongoing work relates to dairy supply management in Canada and competing systems in Australia, the European Union, New Zealand and the United States. He was named the Egg Farmers of Canada Chair in Public Policy in November 2014. While continuing to work on supply management issues, he is also participating in a project funded by the Norwegian Research Council on the financialization of farmland in various countries around the world.

ACRONYMS

AAA Agricultural Adjustment Act

AoA Agreement on Agriculture

AMAA Agricultural Marketing Agreement Act

CWT Cooperatives Working Together

EC European Communities

EU European Union

FAIR Federal Agricultural Improvement and Reform

Act

FAO Food and Agriculture Organization of the

United Nations

FTA free trade agreement

GATT General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade

GI geographical indicator

IATP Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy

MILC Milk Income Loss Contract Program

NDC National Dairy Council

NMPF National Milk Producers Federation

QRs quantitative restrictions

TPP Trans-Pacific Partnership

TTIP Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership

USDA United States Department of Agriculture

USDEC United States Dairy Export Council

USITC United States International Trade Commission

USTR Office of the United States Trade Representative

WTO World Trade Organization

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The United States has a history of dairy subsidies, going back to the 1930s. Since World War II, the country has also attempted to impose its vision of trade liberalization upon a suspicious world, sometimes in concert with what is now the European Union (EU) and sometimes on its own. This background paper explores the historical evolution of US trade policy as seen through its negotiations on the dairy file in international trade negotiations, largely sponsored by the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) and, after 1995, by the World Trade Organization (WTO). In these multilateral discussions, issues of agricultural

protectionism and exceptionalism were addressed. It was not until the Uruguay Round (1986–1993), however, that agriculture was included in these negotiations, as neither the European Union (and its antecedents) nor the United States demonstrated any interest. While Uruguay was a tentative beginning, the subsequent Doha Round has dissolved over agricultural problems.

As a result, at least in part, the United States embarked on a regime of bilateral (and multilateral) negotiations. The most important of these are the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), which was completed on October 5, 2015 — although ratification, if it happens, is at least two years into the future — and the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP), a critical conversation being held with the European Union. Again, this background paper uses dairy as the sector through which to examine US trade and agricultural policy.

INTRODUCTION

Milk figures prominently in American life: think of milk and cookies, milk and apple pie, indeed, of milk with any number of comfort foods. It is perhaps not surprising that the inventor of the milk carton is American — John Van Wormer. He invented this convenient packaging in 1915, the same year that the National Dairy Council (NDC) was established. Drinking milk was a part of the American way of life as early as the 1880s (Dupuis 2006, 6). As Erna DuPuis tells us, "milk is more than a food, it is an embodiment of the politics of American identity over the last 150 years" (ibid., 8). Within this period, raising healthy children, and creating a healthy society, became conflated with milk consumption. Nutritionist Bernice C. Reaney wrote a short piece in 1922, "Milk and Our School Children," that mapped the road ahead.1 It influenced policy in that dairy products became a part of school lunch programs in 1946 with the federal government's passage of the National School Lunch Act.

Beginning with the Great Depression of the 1930s, Washington propped up the farm sector with a myriad of support programs as commodity prices plummeted, although it did take a change of government from the Hoover Republicans to the Roosevelt Democrats before that public support became a reality. The problem was partly oversupply — farmers were simply producing too much food. As well, the US agricultural community had increasingly moved from an ideology of independence to one that demanded the federal government's intervention in the market on their behalf. Charles McNary and Gilbert

¹ Reaney's (1922) article asked the question, "Do school boys and girls need milk every day?" and answered it with "Yes — because milk is the best and most important food in the diet of the school child. No other food can take its place." There were many such pamphlets written in the era. See, for example, Mendenhall (1926). See also Wiley (2011).

Haugen, a senator from Oregon and a representative from Idaho, respectively, sponsored legislation in 1924 to establish a Federal Farm Board that would guarantee incomes for farmers of specified crops. It passed Congress but was vetoed by the president, as was a similar bill in 1928. A much toned-down board was established in 1929 by the Hoover administration as a result of the Agricultural Marketing Act of that year, but this board did not have much authority to regulate prices.²

A few years later, with a very different economic context and a newly elected administration, the situation radically changed. The Agricultural Adjustment Act (AAA) of 1933 was the first major intrusion into the US domestic market in terms of giving farmers the fighting chance they demanded. Even with the 1933 act's passage, and the support provided by its subsequent incarnations, it would take time before American agriculture began to participate in the fledgling recovery that would take hold later in the decade. But government had learned its lesson: the farm sector had become one propped up by government assistance designed to stabilize prices and firm up supply. And dairy was first in line, an assertion that is as true in the twenty-first century as it was in the twentieth — or so it seems, as Washington drives international trade negotiations in the Doha Round of the WTO, the TTIP and the TPP. As a Reuters news account (Hughes 2014) has correctly noted, "The farm [and dairy] lobby wields considerable power in Congress" and, by extension, in these discussions.

EARLY HISTORY OF DAIRY

As with most countries of settlement, dairy in the United States involved producing goods for local consumption and was, for the most part, a non-commercial activity, until the mid-1880s. However, during the latter half of that century, as the United States industrialized and urbanized, the need to feed millions of new city-dwellers became paramount. By 1900, approximately 40 percent of the then-76 million Americans lived in cities; by 1920 that figure passed the 50 percent mark, with the population's climb to 106 million. Clearly, dairy, as "America's food," had to keep pace.

Technological innovations continued to change the face of the industry in the United States; milking machines, refrigerated tank trucks and glass-lined railcars were widely used by 1930, all designed to make it easier to obtain and move milk into urban centres. As well, regulation and oversight by state dairy and food commissions made milk's consumption safer. And cows had cooperated with this upsurge in dairy popularity — by 1900, the average Holstein was producing almost 3,900 pounds of milk solids

per year, about double what its counterpart had produced a half-century earlier. In that same year, dairy contributed about 16 percent of US farm output, a not-insignificant figure (Bateman 1969, 206).

This increase in American dairy productivity and output had taken place behind high tariff walls—a position known since the 1820s as the National Policy. Protectionism, or so popular belief had it, "was indispensable to American development....Said the GOP platform in 1896: We renew and emphasize our allegiance to the policy of protection, as the...foundation of American development and prosperity" (Lovett, Eckes and Brinkman 2004, 46). Further, agricultural production more generally received exemption from statutes prohibiting the development of large trusts, the focus of certain US legislation such as the Sherman Act, the Clayton Antitrust Act and the Federal Trade Commission Act. This exemption was accomplished through the Capper-Volstead Act of 1922 — "An Act To Authorize Association of Producers of Agricultural Products," often called the Magna Carta of agricultural cooperatives — which allowed farmers to collectively process, prepare, handle and market their products. As has been pointed out, "The legal protection from prosecution under the anti-trust laws provided by the Act has allowed agricultural cooperatives to grow and prosper — without such protection, a wide range of cooperative activities would be hampered or prohibited outright" (Barnes and Ondeck 1997). The Capper-Volstead Act accomplished what so many farmers had wanted for a long time — to be on a more equal footing with agribusiness.

THE GREAT DEPRESSION AND WORLD WAR II

Though much had changed in the dairying industry during the nineteenth century in the United States, much remained the same. Indeed, working with cows imposed certain consistent constraints on all stakeholders. For example, milk was perishable; production was not necessarily synchronized with consumer demand; and the issue of marketing the commodity plagued the industry, because buyers and sellers were not always in phase, leading to high or, more usually, low prices. The depression of the Dirty Thirties exacerbated these problems, leading the new US president, Franklin Delano Roosevelt, elected in November 1932, to consider innovative ways to deal with rapidly deteriorating conditions in the agricultural (and dairy) industry for the first time, through policy formation designed for long-term implementation. Indeed, in the dairy sector, although returns from milk production were low, production either continued at previous levels or was increased, even as the consumption of dairy products was declining. The result was oceans of unsold milk and hugely depressed prices — a classic commodity oversupply case, in that the entire burden of loss rested on the farmer.

² For a brief discussion of the McNary-Haugen initiative, see Miller (2003, 180).

Section 22 of the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1933, the first of many farm bills, became critical in laying the foundation of a new dairy order. It authorized the president to impose quotas or fees on imported agricultural products when such imports were found "to render or tend to render, or materially interfere with, any program or operation undertaken by the US Department of Agriculture (USDA), or to reduce substantially the amount of any product processed in the United States from any agricultural commodity or product thereof covered by a USDA program" (United States International Trade Commission [USITC] 2004). As well, a program of licences was developed to assist milk producers: all processors in a given market had to pay producers on a classified price basis and pool the returns to farmers on a marketwide basis. The 1935 act built upon this requirement by providing for marketing orders instead of licences. The Agricultural Marketing Agreement Act (AMAA) of June 3, 1937, enhanced their operation. As Congress rightly declared when it passed the AMAA, "the disruption of the orderly exchange of commodities in interstate commerce impairs the purchasing power of farmers and destroys the value of agricultural assets which support the national credit structure and...these conditions affect transactions in agricultural commodities with a national public interest, and burden and obstruct the normal channels of interstate commerce" (USDA 1937).

However, the real inauguration of a new dairy era occurred with World War II. Massive American dairy surpluses, built up over the 1930s, began to flow to the Allied powers, primarily the United Kingdom. As well, fluid milk now commanded a premium price over milk products used for manufacturing purposes, while openmarket purchases of butter by Washington began in 1941, marking the first widespread attempt to support the price of milk by purchasing manufactured dairy products. Very quickly, the problem shifted from one of too much production to one of not enough to meet market demand. But farmers and farmers' organizations, with an eye on the future, demanded protection from the vagaries of the market to increase production to the extent demanded by Washington. Clearly, they referenced the economic dislocation of the aftermath of World War I. Indeed, so pervasive were the effects of the steep reduction in farm exports after 1918 that they came to be regarded as a primary cause of the Great Depression, in the popular imagination at least (Brown 2003, 66). In 1941, Representative Henry Steagall, a Democrat from Alabama, introduced an amendment that brought eggs, milk and butterfat, among other commodities, into the fold of those covered by price supports and production controls, thus meeting farmers' requests. The legislation also raised price support levels to 85 percent of parity, a figure that was increased to 90 percent in 1942 (Winders 2009, 69). With wartime demand and the price supports put in place by Congress, farmers across many commodities reaped

the benefits, which persisted into the postwar period as Washington continued to provide succour to agriculture.

A DECADE OF PLENTY, 1945–1955

The aftermath of World War II promised a new sort of international regulation of trade. The lessons of the two decades following 1918 had taught that the restraint of trade was at least partly responsible for that period's economic difficulties, and the United States, now one of two global superpowers, was determined to open foreign markets to its products. It hoped to do so through the negotiation of a new trading mechanism, the International Trade Organization, and when that plan did not reach fruition, to one of the proposed organization's components, the GATT. Agriculture was included in that mix, and was not then perceived as a sensitive area. Foodstuffs remained in short supply because of the 10 lost years of the Great Depression, the six war years, and then postwar dislocation and inclement weather in 1946-1947, which nearly wiped out earlier economic gains (Hogan n.d.). The market was robust. Marshall Plan expenditures on food, feed and fertilizers in Europe totalled almost US\$3.5 billion up to 1952; those exports helped European Cooperation Administration countries drive agricultural production by that year to 11 percent above prewar levels. In such a context, domestic production had little need of protection from foreign competition. Instead, the United States continued its internal pattern of supporting the price of milk through legislation, without comment from GATT's contracting parties. Indeed, as shown above, the AAA of 1933 had directed authorities to stabilize the US agricultural market and producer prices by using the tools available, including tariffs, quantitative restrictions (QRs) and, when necessary, export subsidies.

This notion of agricultural exceptionalism is important; the agricultural industry's harvests are essential to human life in a way that, say, automobile exports are not, and "without [government] intervention, agricultural producers, consumers and society at large would be adversely affected" (Skogstad 2008). The point of government intervention was to create conditions leading to food self-sufficiency; as countries had learned during the 1930s, an overly heavy reliance on food imports can be detrimental. As many believed, "There comes a point where a country that cannot support itself, from a food perspective, loses some of its sovereignty" (Leeder 2011, A4).

Such was the context for the first three trade liberalization rounds conducted under the GATT held in Geneva, Annecy and Torquay, as little was done to liberalize trade in agricultural products. To the extent possible, given dollar shortages and inconvertible currencies, North American agricultural goods bolstered European populations.³ As economies recovered and commodities producers experienced difficulties, attitudes hardened with respect to agricultural liberalization. Traditional attitudes about the farm sector reasserted themselves as it experienced difficulties because of production gluts in dairy, meat and vegetables.

Congress provided financial protection to various agricultural producers under a version of supply management until 1954. The first reduction in price support levels was implemented the next year, with a Republican administration in place and a secretary of agriculture, Ezra Benson, who was "an enemy of the New Deal Farm program" (Winders 2009, 82). However, as a conciliatory gesture to the sector, Washington also passed the Agricultural Trade Development and Assistance Act, PL-480, which provided export subsidies for agricultural products, milk included. A primary purpose of the act was to help dispose of the backlog of US agricultural surpluses through the sale of those products to developing countries, even though they had no dollars to spend; purchases were made in local currencies, which helped to expand the range of US farm exports to markets heretofore unknown to American companies. These sales also provoked hostility with allies, such as Canada, which loudly objected to American incursions via subsidized exports into what had been their hard-won markets.

Again, the foreign agreements to which the United States was a signatory had to be consistent with domestic legislation, in this case, section 22 of the AAA. Indeed, in 1951, Congress had made explicit the proviso that "no trade agreement could be applied in a manner inconsistent with this section."4 Further, a price support system for dairy products had been introduced under the Agriculture Act of 1949, designed to "maintain a floor price for milk received by dairy farmers" (USITC 2004, chapter 3, 10). US legislation meant that as Europe recovered and its agricultural production rose — thereby potentially destabilizing that of the United States, given the possibility of European exports — the sector had to be made consistent with US law compelling it to be removed from polite consideration in the GATT; QRs, tariff rate quotas and export subsidies were essential parts of American foreign

agriculture policy, all of which ran counter to the GATT's spirit, if not its purpose.

The US demand in 1955 for a temporary agricultural waiver from article XI to allow it to impose QRs on agricultural imports was strongly supported by the Belgians, the French and the Germans, all of whom were interested in the principle of a waiver. However, it was granted — the United States had intimated that, should the waiver not be approved, it would be forced to leave the GATT — and for the next 38 years, until agreement was reached on agricultural issues following the Blair House Accord that was negotiated under the auspices of the GATT's Uruguay Round, little was done to address increasing agricultural protectionism and subsidization. Indeed, by 1955, the Europeans had seized on US policy as reflective of their own: "After the war, no European government dared to liberalize its domestic market for agricultural products. Under the stimulus of the wartime experiences of food shortages...they set as paramount the aim of increasing total output to achieve, wherever possible, self-sufficiency and to raise farmers' incomes."5 Within the United States, between mid-1953 and 1995, 55 section-22 investigations were conducted, with most of them covering dairy products, and quotas were imposed on "virtually all imports of articles derived from cow's milk" (USITC 2004, chapter 8, 2). These quotas accounted for about 45 percent of the total value of US import restrictions under section 22.

INTO A PROTECTED DAIRY FUTURE

By 1955, the basic outline of US dairy policy was in place, one that was followed over the next four decades. Through various trade negotiation rounds sponsored by the GATT, the American position remained consistent. During the Kennedy round (1963–1968), agricultural negotiations were a tough slog, with not much accomplished. The United States put energy into reducing industrial tariffs, but very little into decreasing agricultural protection. This situation led, at least for some, to "disarray in world food markets" (Johnson 1973). As for trade in dairy products, Washington did its best to impede imports. The Australians, for example, lamented that "as soon as our exports of dairy products to America increase to any extent, import restrictions of one type or another are clamped on" (Lehane 1996, 27).

The Tokyo Round (1973–1978) was launched as the first oil crisis destabilized the industrial world and the United

³ The European Recovery Program, popularly known as the Marshall Plan, funded US\$13 billion worth of purchases from the United States and Canada.

⁴ Section 22 was designed to "insulate the US farm economy from the effects of international trade in agricultural commodities...
[T]he Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1933 established a system of production and marketing controls and parity prices designed to raise the price farmers received for their crops. However, imports (at the lower world price) would prevent farmers from obtaining the price which the programs were designed to achieve." Therefore, section 22 authorizes the president to impose quotas or duties on imports of agricultural commodities. See Glick (2008, 167).

See Federico (2005, 198); see also Muirhead (2007, 266). With respect to agricultural protectionism, Olivier Wormser, the director of economics and financial affairs at the Quai d'Orsay, suggested that Paris was focused on keeping French agriculture French in the 1960s. In a conversation with Canadians looking to increase their share of that market, he stated that France was a protectionist country, had always been a protectionist country, and would always be a protectionist country. In agriculture, "the French farmer wields great political influence and...he is very vigilant" (Muirhead 1992, 157).

States seemed poised for protectionism. The United States then insisted that agriculture must be on the table if an agreement were to be reached. The European Communities (EC) opposed that position and refused to open up any part of the Common Agricultural Policy to US-demanded cuts. Negotiations bogged down early on and it was only in 1977 that the European Communities and the United States agreed to separate the agricultural and industrial discussions, allowing them to continue (Orden, Paarlberg and Roe 1999, 88).

As Christina Davis (2003, 266) has pointed out, "The increase in agricultural liberalization was modest...[and] participating nations ended the Tokyo Round about as far apart on agricultural trade policy as they had been at the beginning of the negotiation." In short, the Tokyo Round had only a marginal impact on global agricultural trade, leaving "most non-tariff barriers, export subsidies, and domestic support programs virtually untouched" (USITC 2003). The bright spot, at least for US dairy, was the establishment on January 1, 1980, of the International Dairy Arrangement, an outcome of the Tokyo Round designed to expand and liberalize world trade in dairy products through international cooperation. Its protocols dealt principally with minimum export prices for certain skim milk powders, milk fats and cheeses.

Agricultural negotiations had been tortuous at best during the round, and the contracting parties left it to the United States and the European Communities to resolve their differences. The end result did not reflect the interests of the smaller players at all and, according to one description, was "a midnight solution in the dying days of the negotiations" and "an unenforceable mess which only highlighted the ineffectualness of trying to paper over and draft around continuing fundamental differences" (Gifford 2003). And that quagmire led directly to Uruguay, given that agricultural trade was in disarray and that countries blocked unfavourable GATT rulings with impunity. Something had to be done, or so trade experts thought, to clear out the logiam.

THE URUGUAY ROUND, 1986-1993

And so matters stood as the GATT launched its final round (which would conclude with the establishment of its successor, the WTO), in September 1986, in the resort town of Punta del Este, Uruguay.

This time around, agriculture was to be brought within the ambit of the new organization that would emerge, although the dairy sector continued to be largely ignored. It was agreed that agricultural policies had the potential to distort trade and were therefore amenable to international discipline; agricultural exceptionalism was to be attacked head-on. In the words of the declaration, the objective was "to achieve greater liberalization of trade in agriculture."⁷

The United States had become exercised by two issues — the first was the European Communities' variable import levy system that hindered US exports to the region, and the second was the mounting surplus agricultural production in the European Communities that it sold on world markets through the use of export subsidies. It was a double whammy that meant US agricultural exports continued to decline while the European Communities' continued to grow, mostly through the use of export subsidies. The United States was supported by the Cairns Group, a 14-member coalition established in 1986 to advocate for greater market discipline in agriculture.8 As well, its members, which excluded the European Communities and the United States, could not compete with either in terms of the level of export subsidization and, as a result, suffered from declining world market prices as they were caught up in the EC-US subsidy war (Botta 2014). However, the Europeans were also finding it increasingly difficult to finance the Common Agricultural Policy and wanted some way to reduce the burden. They had, for example, introduced quotas into milk production to reduce supply in 1984.

The Americans submitted their *Proposal for Negotiations* on Agriculture in July 1987, which asked for "a complete phase out over ten years of all agricultural subsidies which directly or indirectly affect trade...[a] freeze and phase-out over ten years of the quantities exported with the aid of export subsidies...[and] a phase-out of import barriers over ten years" (GATT Secretariat 1987). Clayton Yeutter, the US trade representative, had talked of the problem of "excessive government support of agriculture," and President Ronald Reagan called it "the most ambitious proposal for world agricultural trade ever offered" (Reagan 1987, 797). Eventually, through many twists and turns, the Europeans gave in to US demands, and the Agreement on Agriculture (AoA) was the result. Io Its article 20 promised to gradually introduce further liberalization of agricultural

⁶ For its organizing charter, see WTO (n.d.). "Arrangement" was later changed to "Agreement," and the organization was terminated as of January 1, 1998.

⁷ GATT Basic Instruments and Selected Documents, Volume 33S, 24, as quoted in Tangermann (2003).

⁸ The Cairns Group was initially comprised of Argentina, Australia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Fiji, Hungary, Indonesia, Malaysia, New Zealand, the Philippines, Thailand and Uruguay.

⁹ Some critics suggested that the proposal was so far-reaching that it lacked credibility: "Especially ironic was the fact that the most protected sectors [dairy and sugar] in US agriculture were the most adamant that the United States should not retreat from its demand... [in the expectation] that the US 'zero option' would stall any possibility for real progress in the negotiations and thus spare their generous protection programs from any real cuts" (Davis 2003, 280).

¹⁰ And there were contortions of Machiavellian proportions, along with negotiations brinkmanship. For an example, see Davis (2003, 271– 308).

products while bearing in mind "non-trade concerns [environmental protection, food safety and security or rural development and] special and differential treatment to developing country Members" (WTO 2015).

As a result, agriculture, defined broadly, was treated gently, at least according to those who had hoped for a more robust plunge into the cold world of international competition. According to Neil Andrews, a critical Australian in the country's Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics, "the extent of liberalization arising from tariff cuts and reductions in domestic support was extremely disappointing" coming out of the Uruguay Round (Andrews 2001, 2).

However, Uruguay was declared a success for moving to tariffs to provide protection for products, instead of allowing the use of non-quantifiable tools such as variable rate levies and import quotas. This process was called "tariffication" and was designed to be more "transparent," however that was defined. It did allow for tariff cuts of up to 36 percent, with a minimum cut of 15 percent for each tariff following the round, but that was scant comfort when, following the conversion, tariffs remained sky-high in the case of dairy. While the average US agricultural tariff was 12 percent in 2000, for milk it was a prohibitive 50 percent, the fourth-highest level among all US agricultural commodities (Gibson et al. n.d., 26).

US commitments mirrored the national debate. As a commentary on the industry noted, "dairy policy was subject to the most heated battles and directional shifts of any commodity during the 1995-1996 Farm Bill debate," the first that followed Uruguay (IPC 1996, 8). Setting dairy policy proved to be very difficult, with differences largely caused by regional variations in product mix and competitiveness between the New England states, the upper Midwest, the South and the West. As well, farmers were split because the border protection they had enjoyed under section 22 import quotas was lost, and because export subsidies under the USDA's Dairy Export Incentive Program were also to be reduced by the GATT. The first loss, in particular, was important to many producers, because the quotas had prevented dairy imports from interfering with the USDA's price support program.

Finally, if access to a country's markets was less than three percent for a product, based on estimated production during a 1986–1990 base period, the country was required to open its market to a minimum access of at least that percentage, the level to be increased to five percent by 2000. But that requirement seemed to promise more than it could provide; as a USDA report noted, "A number of countries have bound their in-quota rates at extremely high levels, even though the process of tariffication called for minimum access to be provided 'on the basis of a tariff quota at a low or minimal rate.' While it is true that no numerical rule defined 'low or minimal,' these rates would

seem to contradict the spirit of the agreement" (Gibson et al. n.d., 34).

US conditions immediately following Uruguay seemed propitious, at least for those who favoured less government intervention in the market in terms of land set-asides and support payments to farmers. In the 1994 midterm elections in the United States, the pro-deregulation Republicans had won control of both the Senate and the House of Representatives for the first time in 40 years. Prior to their election, these future representatives had signed the "Contract with America," which promised to make "devolution, fiscal discipline, and lower taxes [a reality]. Cuts in federal programs were implied by these commitments" (Orden, Paarlberg and Roe 1996, 1). As well, farm prices were relatively high in early 1996, which created a not-unreasonable context in which to reduce subsidies and other payments. However, very little of the farm payment reform happened, despite the Republican victory, leading some to suggest that "farm support entitlements were impervious to significant reform" (Orden, Paarlberg and Roe 1999, 85).

And so it seemed. Or, to put it another way, the importance of the Uruguay Round's Agreement on Agriculture "lies more in precedent and principle than in performance" (Green 2000, 819). Sylvia Ostry (2004) called it "a Bum Deal" for those who had been led to expect significant reform.¹¹ Despite the rhetoric, the AoA did very little to liberalize agricultural markets, reflecting more or less a businessas-usual approach among global North countries. Indeed, in the Uruguay Round, as it has transpired, the EU-US objective was not really to liberalize agricultural trade (Grueff and Tangermann 2013, 8). Even as the ink dried on the formal agreement to end the Uruguay Round, signed at Marrakesh, Morocco, on April 15, 1994, to bring into force the AoA and establish the WTO as of January 1, 1995, the old habits of members from the industrialized North, in particular of the United States, were reasserting themselves, at least with respect to agriculture.

POST-URUGUAY US POLICY

Still, immediately following Uruguay and the AoA, commitment seemed firm. For example, the 1996 US Farm Bill, known as the Federal Agricultural Improvement and Reform Act (FAIR), and subtitled as the Agricultural Market Transition Act, was supposed to increase the reliance of farmers on "the market." Americans, or so Secretary of Agriculture Dan Glickman had told the Food and Agriculture Organization's (FAO's) World Summit in Rome that year, "ha[d] unleashed the full potential of American agriculture [through domestic market reforms].

¹¹ The words "Bum Deal" were capitalized in Ostry's presentation. Formerly a high-ranking Canadian public servant, during the Uruguay Round she was a member of the influential Washington-based financial advisory collective known as the Group of Thirty.

Our farmers now plant for world demand instead of for government programmes...The private sector is the great untapped frontier in the world war on hunger" (FAO 1996).

In the United States, farmers still did plant, or not, for government programs, and milk remained a highly protected sector (Smith and Glauber 1996). Despite this rather lukewarm embrace of agricultural change, the passage of the Farm Bill a few years later, in 2002 (officially styled as the Farm Security and Rural Investment Act), was generally thought to embody a reversal of the new American commitment to freer trade in agriculture.

The coloured boxes¹² that had come out of the Uruguay Round — green, amber and blue; there were no red ones - had largely allowed the United States to follow past practice in terms of subsidies, which it took up again in the early 2000s. The AoA document distinguished between those programs supported by the public sector that encouraged production, and those that were thought to have no direct effect. The former were identified by amber text boxes. The latter, housed in green and blue boxes, were allowed, while the amber-box programs were the target of reduction commitments. But even within the amber boxes, countries could have subsidies of up to five percent of the value of their agricultural production, determined from the base period of 1986-1988, when prices had been artificially high, which eased the requirement considerably. As well, they were tasked with lowering amber-box subsidies by only 20 percent. As a result, by 2000, support to agricultural producers remained high - US\$245 billion, by some reckonings — while "export subsidies in agriculture allow[ed] countries to export production surpluses to the world market at prices below the high prices prevailing in their domestic markets" (North-South Institute n.d.).13 Indeed, most global North countries managed to increase support to certain commodities in the agricultural sector in the wake of the Uruguay Round or, at a minimum, not to reduce them. It almost seemed as if the negotiations had not happened.

That was certainly the case with dairy. The AoA did not specify which farm products should have their support reduced, nor the amount by which it should be done, aside from a minimal 15 percent. The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development put numbers to that: the European Communities augmented their subsidization of farmers, by about three percent, while the United States did likewise, its support increasing by about 40 percent! Countries simply shifted their categories of support from the amber boxes to the green and blue ones. The

Uruguay Round had not taken the time to define the term "distorting trade measure," nor what constituted minimal effect, a criterion determining into which box a particular commodity fell. But even within amber-box tradedistorting programs, the United States was permitted to spend up to US\$19.1 billion per year in support. That had allowed the European Union and the United States to fight each other for agricultural market share in early 2009, when both resorted to export subsidies to move tonnes of milk powder in the face of low global prices. And the European Union was successful: it got rid of about 380,000 tonnes of excess skim milk powder in 2010, up 63 percent from the previous year (Tibbet 2011, 4). Moreover, export credit, used more regularly by the United States, was not disciplined in the AoA, because it was not defined as a subsidy, even though it acted as such.

THE DOHA ROUND — 2001 AND COUNTING

Negotiations for a follow-up round began under article 20 of the AoA, which directed WTO members to continue to negotiate agricultural reform. As well, their direction was set: "substantial progressive reductions in support and protection resulting in fundamental reform." However, it quickly became clear that achieving these reductions would be difficult. Indeed, by March 2003, Stuart Harbinson, the negotiations' chair, concluded in a report to the Trade Negotiations Committee that "overall, participants remained far apart on key issues" (WTO 2003). It lived up to the low billing that predated the Doha launch; Canada, the European Union, Japan and the United States had put forward their own proposal in 2000 on the implementation of the AoA that offered far fewer concessions than the text developed for discussion.

Still, American dairy farmers and processors welcomed the announcement of yet another round of trade negotiations that would, in part, focus on agriculture. It held, or so one of their spokespeople suggested, "great promise for the US dairy industry...[Doha represents] a huge opportunity to position the US as a global dairy supplier meeting the needs not only of the US consumer, but consumers around the world."14 Success would depend on negotiating new disciplines in three broad areas: domestic agricultural support programs; export competition; and market access — the three pillars of the WTO's AoA. The process also entailed wringing concessions from exporters and importers in the form of tighter spending limits on trade-distorting domestic support, elimination of export subsidies and introduction of new disciplines on other forms of export competition, and the expansion of market access by lowering tariffs, increasing quota commitments

¹² For an explanation and rationale of the boxes, see www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/agric_e/agboxes_e.htm.

¹³ See also Pal (n.d.) for an excellent account of how the AoA promised much more than it delivered.

¹⁴ Agricultural Negotiations in the Doha Development Round, Hearing Before the Committee on Agriculture, House of Representatives, 109th Cong. (statement of Constance E. Tipton, November 2, 2005), 109.

and limiting the use of import safeguards and other trade barriers. Given that the United States, along with the European Union and Japan, had accounted for 85 percent of global domestic support outlays since 1995, that would require some significant paring.

However, the opposite outcome resulted, as the United States followed the general route it had taken during the Uruguay Round of negotiating for freer agricultural trade without, it appears, meaning to implement significant reform. Washington wanted to end up with an agreement that did not obligate the US government to change any of its domestic programs or prevent it from introducing others. For example, the 2002 Farm Bill introduced the Milk Income Loss Contract Program (MILC), whose purpose was to provide counter-cyclical payments to small dairy farms when milk prices fell below a target level.16 It was renewed in the 2008 Farm Bill. In some years, no payments were made under the program as dairy prices were high, but in 2003 and 2009, US\$1.1 billion and US\$850 million, respectively, were paid out, given the price collapse in those years. As an official document has noted, the program was designed "to maintain and expand existing markets for dairy which are vital to the welfare of milk producers in the United States" (emphasis added; USDA n.d.).

The fact that it represented an amber-box program, supposedly targeted for removal, did not seem to trouble Congress. Additionally, the United States used foreign donation programs and casein production subsidies to reduce excessive stocks of surplus skim milk powder (Bailey 2005, 2). Moreover, Washington announced the re-imposition of dairy export subsidies on May 22, 2009, under the Dairy Export Incentive Program to compete with the European Union's reintroduction of the same in January. Although not illegal under the AoA, it did signal a violation of its spirit. Still, as the AoA reads, articles 3, 9 and 10 allowed members to impose agricultural export subsidies to the extent permitted in the members' schedules of commitments (WTO 2015). Clearly, early on, the United States was reverting to historical type in terms of resorting to subsidies.

That reversion was also reflected by the results of the various ministerial meetings convened under Doha. The first, held in September 2003 in Cancun, Mexico, was a failure. It was supposed to assess progress made since 2001 but, as *The Guardian* put it, "Five days of brinksmanship in Cancun had been dominated by a struggle between the

WTO's traditional powerbrokers, the EU and the US, and a new group of militant developing countries [Brazil, China and India], flexing their negotiating muscles for the first time" (Elliott, Denny and Munk 2003). A focus for both sides was agriculture and the protected markets of the European Union and the United States, with the former wanting to maintain the status quo and the latter looking to fundamentally alter it. Under these circumstances, the talks collapsed. The global North, led by the United States, was content to continue its support of the 60 percent of world dairy trade exported through the use of subsidies. The socalled July Framework for the agricultural negotiations seemed misplaced in such an environment.17 While in theory Americans were supportive of the framework's direction — which included substantial improvements in market access, reductions of all forms of export subsidies with a view to eventually phasing them out and substantial reductions in trade-distorting domestic support — in practice they were not.

Certainly, suspicion of American motives and intent was high. By December 2005's Hong Kong ministerial meeting, US dairy exports were on an upswing through both official and unofficial subsidy programs, a fact well understood by potential competitors. Indeed, a particularly effective example of an unofficial program was one operated through a subsidiary of the National Milk Producer Federation called Cooperatives Working Together (CWT). It had been established in 2003 and was comprised of dairy cooperatives with the objective to increase the price of milk in the US market. One of its methods was to sell more milk offshore, using subsidies applied to foreign markets through its Export Assistance program.¹⁸ As CWT noted for 2014, it had "assisted member cooperatives in selling... the equivalent of 2.401 billion pounds of milk on a milkfat basis," in 45 countries (The Bullvine 2014).19 Significantly, this activity is allowed, because CWT is a private sector organization and as such is not subject to WTO rules and regulations.

In the end, Hong Kong did not achieve any more than had Cancun. Indeed, the US position going into the ministerial meeting would not have bolstered the hopes of those desiring a successful gathering. As a paper prepared by the Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy (IATP) noted, the country's proposal to the conference ignored "a number of the most sensitive issues that will need careful handling

¹⁵ For an excellent summary, see Schnepf (2014b).

¹⁶ See D'Antoni and Mishra (2012, 476). More than half of US dairy operations did not participate in the MILC, perhaps a function of the fact that average dairy production in the United States was more than twice the production limit for MILC payments. However, the principle is important as demonstrated through this program — that Congress was willing to sacrifice its commitment to the AoA in favour of propping up small dairy farmers.

¹⁷ For an explanation of the July Framework, see Fergusson et al. (2006, 6–12)

¹⁸ For a discussion of CWT, see, for example, Siebert and Lyford (2009, 1012). See also Parkinson (2008).

¹⁹ CWT operates under the provisions of the Capper-Volstead Act, which allows farmers, through their cooperatives, to act as a single firm or corporation. Without the act, such behaviour would be considered collusion and, therefore, an antitrust violation; see Jesse et al. (1982).

to bring about an acceptable compromise in Hong Kong" (IATP 2005, 1). The IATP was dead-on with respect to its analysis, and a lack of careful handling doomed the effort from the start.

Indeed, with the proposal to the Hong Kong meeting, the United States would maintain US\$22 billion in trade-distorting support, with unlimited green box support. The IATP's considered analysis of the country's Hong Kong proposal was accurate: "The US proposes a vision of zero-tariffs and zero trade distorting support that seems neither sincere nor desirable. Let us hope that emerging from Hong Kong, WTO members find a less impoverished and more comprehensive vision for agriculture." That new vision did not materialize and it appears that Doha will be left unfinished.

BILATERAL AND MULTILATERAL DEALS

As the Doha Round dragged out with no discernible end in sight, Washington considered bilateral and multilateral deals that circumvented the WTO. Before the turn of the century, the United States had negotiated only two of the former — one with Israel, in 1985; another with Canada, in 1988, which included Mexico as of 1994. Since then, 12 more have been finalized, with at least another 10 contemplated. These agreements represent a simpler path forward, or so the USTR believes. Certainly, bringing the power of the United States to bear in demanding concessions is easier when dealing with one or two other countries than when attempting to negotiate among a number of them.

Most of these agreements contained provisions for freeing up agricultural trade, and some, such as the South Korea-US free trade agreement (FTA), which came into effect on March 15, 2012, have resulted in much more robust sales of American dairy. With the South Korea-US FTA, agriculture was central to the negotiation. This agreement has been cited as "the United States' most commercially significant free trade agreement in almost two decades" (USTR n.d.). It certainly has been for dairy: the United States Dairy Export Council (USDEC) noted that US sales to South Korea "spiked by 86% compared to the year before the trade deal took effect, reaching US\$417 million [in 2014]" (Morris 2015). Further, American cheese has

come to assume a dominant position in the South Korean marketplace, helped by support from CWT.

Americans had hoped that dairy exports would double as a result of the agreement; they have nearly done so between 2011 and 2015, up from US\$224 million to US\$417 million. The increase reflects the aggressive policy context that had been laid out in the 2009 document prepared by the Innovation Center for US Dairy in collaboration with the USDEC, "The Impact of Globalization on the US Dairy Industry: Threats, Opportunities and Implications." This document laid out the expectations for a calculated increase in exports, pointing out that the dairy industry would "take action now in order to prepare for the opportunities and challenges that are almost certain to emerge in the coming years as a result of continuing globalization trends in dairy markets" (Innovation Center for US Dairy 2009, 4).

It has been not only in the South Korean market where US dairy has flexed its muscle. The so-called six major dairy-importing countries in Southeast Asia — Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and Vietnam — are an increasingly valuable destination for US milk. The USDEC has called the war for market share in the region being waged among Australia, the European Union, New Zealand and the United States "a hotly contested battle for dominance" (Speich 2015). The United States has been on the winning side thus far. New Zealand and Australia have seen their share of Southeast Asia dairy imports drop from 55 percent in 2009 to 42 percent by 2014. In stark contrast, the US share has grown from 12 percent in 2009 to 17 percent by 2014. Clearly, "US suppliers have grown more aggressive in their pursuit of Southeast Asian business" (ibid.).

THE TPP AND THE TTIP

The TPP and the TTIP both envisage across-the-board cuts to tariffs and the freeing of trade and services, including agricultural trade, on a widespread basis. The former is occurring among 12 Pacific region countries and is supposed to be a trade agreement for the future, liberalizing trade in practically all goods and services by getting rid of all tariffs and non-tariff barriers.²¹ Having reached the stage where all the "easy" decisions have been made, commentary now points to the fact that political decisions will have to be made for those products that remain sensitive, for example, dairy, sugar, textiles and apparel. Dairy seems to be in a class by itself.

Indeed, the United States has adopted a tactical approach to the negotiations in this area, at the same time demanding greater market access from Canada and Japan, while rejecting any notion of permitting New Zealand's mega-

²⁰ See IATP (2005, 19). The Hong Kong meetings also highlighted potential divisions between the Office of the US Trade Representative and Congress. Following the release of the US proposal, the chairs of the Senate and House Agriculture Committees warned the USTR that "the negotiations and modalities should not preempt the responsibilities and prerogatives of Congress" and that "they should not write the next farm bill" (ibid., 10). See also Schott (2004, 364); as he points out, it is difficult for Washington to craft a coherent trade strategy: "US trade officials must negotiate on two fronts: at home with domestic lobbies and Congress, and abroad with US trading partners. Often the bargaining at home is more difficult than dealing with other trade officials in Geneva or elsewhere — since the Congress must pass legislation to ratify and implement US participation in trade agreements."

²¹ The group includes Australia, Brunei, Canada, Chile, Japan, Malaysia, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, the United States and Vietnam.

cooperative, Fonterra, enhanced status in their market.²² Two very powerful American dairy organizations, the National Milk Producers Federation (NMPF) and the USDEC, resolutely push the USTR in this direction. As one expert has noted, "the dairy...sector [is one] of the most influential players among the agriculture lobbies, and [it is] traditionally quite effective in pursuing [its] policy objectives with Congress and the administration" (Grueff and Tangermann 2013, 14). Dairy lobbyists are mindful of the percentage of imported milk product and do not want it to rise. Only 3.4 percent of US dairy consumption was sourced from abroad in 2010, a very low figure when compared with certain competitors such as Canada, which filled about five percent of its market through imports, primarily from the United States (see Canadian Dairy Information Centre 2014). Through TPP, American dairy producers want greater access to their northern neighbour's market.

The story is the opposite with respect to New Zealand, at least as viewed by the NMPF. The latter's calculations have suggested a loss of US\$2 billion per year for its membership if the US dairy sector is opened to New Zealand, given its domination of the cross-border trade in milk products. NMPF's chief executive officer, Jerry Kozak, has noted that "New Zealand's government and dairy industry have been teaming up to spend considerable resources in courting members of the US Congress on TPP, but our representatives need to keep in mind the harsh realities of the global dairy industry, where trade is dominated by one company...And that dominion has been facilitated by New Zealand's policy of granting a market concentration exemption to a single company, allowing it to sway both internal and external dairy markets" (Dairybusiness.com 2012). The dairy lobby believes that the TPP presents an opportunity to address what it calls "the lingering impacts of New Zealand government dairy policies that have intentionally advantaged a single national champion at the expense of other competitors" (Castaneda 2014).

Thirty-six members of the US Senate issued a letter expressing their belief that, without the break-up of Fonterra, "the TPP promise of growth in export demand for US dairy all but vanishes and that in its place they could see significant losses here at home" (quoted in NMPF 2013b). Further, in an appearance before the US International Trade Commission, Peter Vitilianon, NMPF's vice president of economic policy and market research, and Shawna Morris, the vice president of trade policy, delivered an unequivocal message: "NMPF believes it is critical that all U.S.-New Zealand dairy trade be excluded from the TPP FTA" (quoted in NMPF 2010). The point of US involvement in the TPP, at least according to Jim Mulhern, USDEC's president, and Tom Suber of the NMPF, is that

it "would provide immediate and measurable benefits for US dairy producers and processors" (Castaneda 2014, 2). That, they indicated, was the bottom line. And while all countries seek such an outcome in negotiations, the United States has assumed a more take-it-or-leave-it position, which some have called intransigent. The *Asian Review* was correct when it noted that "America's heavy-handed approach has stirred up resentment in the [TPP] group" (Yazawa and Hadano 2014).

While Americans seem to understand only *en passant* that trade involves two-way concessions, they have made some progress in eliminating the worst effects of older subsidy programs, albeit for their own reasons. Included in this mix are the Dairy Product Price Support Program, the MILC and the Dairy Export Incentive Program. They have been replaced by two new supports, the Margin Protection Program for Dairy and the Dairy Product Donation Program, both of which were developed "following growing farmer discontent with the apparent ineffectiveness of the federal dairy price support program, and growing concerns about rapidly escalating dairy feed costs" (Schnepf 2014a, 1).

As well, a number of federal support programs remain on the books, including federal milk marketing orders, which guarantee a minimum price for farm milk, depending on its end use, and dairy import tariff rate quotas, which block imports of dairy products above a certain level. They are "legal," as they were included in the original US country schedule of tariffs and quotas that was approved and accepted by all WTO member countries. However, it was confidently expected that none of this would matter, and that these programs would not need to be accessed, given that extremely favourable market conditions for dairy, with near-record prices in 2014 and prospects of relatively low feed costs, characterized the US dairy context as the Farm Bill was passed on February 7, 2014. The market was robust and looked to remain so, given the massive demand for high-quality protein around the world, and especially in China.

That rosy scenario has not been the case as milk prices plunged late in the year and have not recovered through 2015. Analysts now believe it will be well into 2016 before any relief for dairy farmers can be expected. The impact of disastrously low prices has yet to be seen in US negotiating strategy in the TPP, but it is unlikely that the NMPF would agree to anything that would compromise its members' ability to prosper, including access to government assistance if need be. Finally, it is ironic, given the demands made by US dairy to maintain its own protections and to exclude New Zealand from any dairy liberalization if Fonterra is not fundamentally restructured, that American officials in the TPP negotiations "made New Zealand-style demands on Canadian dairy policy as part of the discussions on that country's entry into the negotiations" (Schott, Kotsschwar and Muir 2013, 22). As US negotiators demand that others

²² For an explanation of Fonterra and its role in dairy price-setting, see Muirhead (2014, 12-13).

open their dairy markets to US product, the NMPF, with support from those same officials, works to keep others out of its market.

The TPP negotiations reached a conclusion on October 5, 2015. Prior to that, US President Barack Obama was voted Trade Promotion Authority, which pushed the process forward. However, the TPP has not met with universal approbation in the United States, and prominent figures such as Hillary Clinton, the probable Democratic candidate for president in 2016, has come out strongly opposed to it. So has Senator Bernie Sanders of Vermont, her strongest challenger for the nomination. But in the case of dairy, Clinton and Sanders need not be overly concerned — not much was conceded. New Zealand is very disappointed with the dairy results. Its trade minister, Tim Groser, had suggested that all countries would have to make "ugly compromises" and be prepared to "swallow dead rats" when it came to finalizing the TPP, and the head of New Zealand's Federated Farmers, Andrew Hoggard, similarly described the outcome as unpalatable: a "medium-sized rat" on the the dinner plate for his industry (quoted in Vidot 2015). Nor could New Zealand do much else to secure a better result, or so Hoggard believes: "At the end of the day, we're a tiny little country, we can't threaten anybody...." Hoggard thought that US dairy farmers should grow up and "put on the big kiddie pants"; more robust New Zealand competition would help American farmers do just that, he suggested (ibid.).

The TTIP, which brought together European and American negotiators for the first time in July 2013, is similarly slow in coming to fruition, a result of the great difficulty in negotiating the agricultural section of a free trade agreement between the European Union and the United States. Both the NMPF and the USDEC welcomed the announcement in February 2013. As the former noted, "considerable potential exists for greater US dairy exports to the EU, if the transatlantic agreement effectively tackles not only market access issues but also the many non-tariff barriers that have made it challenging for the United States to make more headway into the European dairy market" (quoted in NMPF 2013a). The letter, however, goes on to raise issues that had to be addressed, including geographical indicators (GIs) and "regulatory hurdles." The first concern, that of GI protection, "engenders strong feelings and uncompromising rhetoric on both sides of the Atlantic" (Watson 2015). GIs are terms corresponding to specific geographical locations that are used to describe certain products, for example, feta or Munster cheese. The European Union maintains that these designations cannot be used by US cheese makers for their products, while Americans are outraged that the Europeans would insist on this.

Tom Suber has spoken openly of "the outrageous focus of bastardizing the concept of Geographical Indicators in an attempt to claw back for their own protectionist use, the names of many common foods" (Cheese Reporter 2014, 1). Another missive from the NMPF notes that "for the past few years, the EU has been pursuing an increasingly aggressive bilateral strategy to restrict the use of common cheese names by non-EU producers through FTA negotiations and other international avenues" (NMPF 2014, 1). These geographical indicators must be "vehemently rejected as the protectionist measures they are" (ibid., 2). It is an understatement to note that it promises to be a tough negotiation, given the access the NMPF executive has to the USTR's office. The USDEC's Brussels representative told a meeting of US and EU negotiators that "we must avoid this issue becoming a stumbling block for an agreement that could otherwise present an unprecedented opportunity to boost free trade" (Consortium for Common Food Names 2015). Clearly, these negotiations have not progressed far.

CONCLUSION

Dairy has long been a protected sector in the United States and, in all likelihood, will remain so, especially given milk's long and unique association with American identity. The United States has constructed its own reality with respect to freeing up international trade in agricultural products, milk included. When they did not suit the government of the day, commitments were simply ignored or renegotiated. From the 1955 waiver of its agricultural obligations in the GATT, to the carve-outs achieved by US negotiators in 1995's much-touted, but ultimately flawed, AoA, Washington continued to help various sectors through income support programs or export subsidy legislation. As C. Fred Bergsten wrote in 2002, an observation that remains apropos in 2015, "US trade policy has been facing widespread criticism around the world" (Bergsten 2002, 86). He cited the 2002 Farm Bill that "perpetuate[d] substantial subsidies for US agriculture, even though the United States has railed for years against such practices abroad." Substitute 2015 for 2002, and the statement is still accurate, although this is not to say that farmers should not be supported — indeed, they should be. Rather, it points out that American practice has not always followed in the spirit of international accommodation. As Robert Reich, a former labor secretary under Bill Clinton, once asked, with reference to the United States, "Where does the biggest gorilla sit? Anywhere it likes."

Throughout the twentieth century, the biggest gorilla was the United States and, along with the European Union, it could dictate the agenda and the pace of trade negotiations in agricultural products, keeping various subsidy programs while insisting that others give theirs up. That attitude ran aground with the twenty-first century launch of the Doha Round. The United States discovered, much to its chagrin, that other gorillas have put on weight. Brazil, China and India, in particular, had their own ideas about how to proceed, which did not coincide with those

of the United States (Schnepf 2014b, 5). That alignment of perspectives has not happened, nor will it.

Washington's days of dominating the international trade environment and dictating its terms are largely over, although the TPP seems to counter that impression. The devil of that agreement will be in the details, which have been kept secret, until recently. Americans are now much more pushed to build alliances with others to advance their position. Given the US record over the past almost 70 years, of having one's cake and eating it too, that might prove to be very difficult.

WORKS CITED

- Andrews, Neil. 2001. "Livestock Products Trade: Prospects for Liberalization." Symposium on Trade in Livestock Products International Agricultural Trade Research Consortium, Auckland, NZ, January 18-19. http://ageconsearch.umn.edu/bitstream/14549/1/cp01an01.pdf.
- Bailey, Kenneth. 2005. "Implications of European Policy Reforms on the US Dairy Industry." Pennsylvania State University Staff Paper No. 375, June. http:// ageconsearch.umn.edu/bitstream/18850/1/sp050375. pdf.
- Barnes, Donald and Christopher Ondeck. 1997. "The Capper-Volstead Act: Opportunity Today and Tomorrow." Paper presented at the National Council on Farmer Cooperatives' National Institute on Cooperative Education, Annual Conference, Pittsburgh, PA, August 5. www.uwcc.wisc.edu/info/capper.html.
- Bateman, Fred. 1969. "Labor Inputs and Productivity in American Dairy Agriculture, 1850–1910." *Journal of Economic History* 29 (2): 206–29.
- Bergsten, C. Fred. 2002. "A Renaissance for US Trade Policy?" Foreign Affairs 81 (6): 86–98.
- Botta, Marco. 2014. "Competition Policy: The EU and Global Networks." In EU Policies in a Global Perspective: Shaping or Taking International Regimes? edited by Gerda Falkner and Patrick Müller, 76–92. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Brown, Deward Clayton. 2003. *Globalization and America Since* 1945. Wilmington, DE: Scholarly Resources.
- Canadian Dairy Information Centre. 2014. "Canadian Dairy Trade Balance." Government of Canada, June 19. www.dairyinfo.gc.ca/index_e.php?s1=dff-fcil&s2=imp-exp&s3=bal.
- Castaneda, Jaime. 2014. "Perspective: Export Expertise." Cheese Market News, October 10 2. www.usdec.org/files/PDFs/Oct14_toolkit.pdf.

- Consortium for Common Food Names. 2015. "US Dairy Industry Drives Home Concerns on Geographical Indications and Common Food Name Issues During TTIP Stakeholders Forum." Consortium for Common Food Names, February 4. www.commonfoodnames. com/u-s-dairy-industry-drives-home-concerns-ongeographical-indications-and-common-food-name-issues-during-ttip-stakeholders-forum/.
- Cheese Reporter. 2014. "CWT Helps Keep US Dairy Inventories Low, Milk Prices High; Time Is Now for NMPF's Members to Engage in Renewal Process." Cheese Reporter 139 (19). http://npaper-wehaa.com/cheese-reporter/2014/10/s4/#?article=2375028.
- Dairybusiness.com. 2012. "NMPF on TPP: New Zealand Dairy Export 'Monopoly' a Concern." Dairybusiness. com, February 24. http://dairybusiness.com/dbcstory.php?id=53788#sthash.I4qwWCkM.dpbs.
- D'Antoni, J. and A. K. Mishra. 2012. "Determinants of Dairy Farmers' Participation in the Milk Income Loss Contract Program." *Journal of Dairy Science* 95 (1): 476–83.
- Davis, Christina L. 2003. Food Fights Over Free Trade: How International Institutions Promote Agricultural Trade Liberalization. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Dobson, William D. 1995. "Dairy Exporting Organizations for the Post GATT Agreement." University of Wisconsin-Madison Department of Agricultural Economics Marketing and Policy Briefing Paper Series, No. 51. http://ageconsearch.umn.edu/bitstream/12726/1/mp950051.pdf.
- DuPuis, Erna Melanie. 2002. Nature's Perfect Food: How Milk Became America's Drink. New York, NY: NYU Press.
- Elliott, Larry, Charlotte Denny and David Munk. 2003. "Blow to World Economy as Trade Talks Collapse." *The Guardian*, September 15. www. theguardian.com/world/2003/sep/15/business. politics?redirection=guardian.
- FAO. 1996. "World Food Summit, 13–17 November 1996, Rome, Italy. From the Podium: The Honourable Dan Glickman, Secretary of Agriculture of the United States of America." www.fao.org/docrep/003/x0736m/rep2/usa.htm.
- Federico, G. 2005. Feeding the World: An Economic History of Agriculture, 1800–2000. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

- Fergusson, Ian F., William H. Cooper, Vivian C. Jones, Dannielle J. Langton, Charles E. Hanrahan, Susan R. Fletcher, and Jeanne J. Grimmett. 2006. "The World Trade Organization: The Hong Kong Ministerial." Congressional Research Service Report for Congress, January 20. www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/crs/rl33176.pdf.
- GATT Secretariat. 1987. "Multilateral Trade Negotiations: The Uruguay Round. Summary of Main Points Raised at the Third Meeting of the Negotiating Group on Agriculture, 6–7 July 1987" [United States Proposal for Negotiations on Agriculture]. MTN.GNG/NG5/W/14. October 8. https://wto.org/gatt_docs/English/SULPDF/92020205.pdf.
- Gibson, Paul, John Wainio, Daniel Whitley and Mary Bohman. n.d. *Profiles of Tariff in Global Agricultural Markets*, Economic Research Service, USDA, Report No. 796. www.ers.usda.gov/media/919847/aer796j_002.pdf.
- Gifford, Mike. 2003. "The Unlikely Coalition: Agriculture and Agricultural Policies of the Cairns Group, Ten Years after the Uruguay Round." Presentation at Agricultural Policy Reform and the WTO: Where Are We Heading? International Conference, Capri, Italy, June 23–26. http://capriconf.ucdavis.edu/summaries/Gifford.pdf.
- Glick, Leslie Alan. 2008. *Guide to United States Customs and Trade Laws After the Customs Modernization Act.* Frederick, MD: Aspen.
- Government of Canada. 2014. Canadian Dairy Information Centre, "Canadian Dairy Trade Balance," June 19. www.dairyinfo.gc.ca/index_e.php?s1=dff-fcil&s2=imp-exp&s3=bal.
- Green, Randy. 2000. "The Uruguay Round Agreement on Agriculture." *Law and Policy in International Business* 31 (3): 20.
- Grueff, James and Stefan Tangermann. 2013. "Achieving a Successful Outcome for Agriculture in the EU-US Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership Agreement." IPC Discussion Paper, February. www.agritrade.org/Publications/documents/FINAL_US_EU_FTA_fordistribution.pdf.
- Hogan, Michael J. n.d. "Blueprint for Recovery." http://usa.usembassy.de/etexts/marshall/pam-blu.htm.
- Hughes, Krista. 2014. "US Dairy Farmers Threaten to Oppose Pacific Trade Deal." *Reuters*, June 3. www.reuters.com/article/2014/06/03/us-usa-trade-dairy-idUSKBN0EE28V20140603.

- Innovation Center for US Dairy. 2009. "The Impact of Globalization on the US Dairy Industry: Threats, Opportunities and Implications." October. www.idfa.org/docs/default-source/not-blank/the-impact-of-globalization-on-the-u-s-dairy-industry-threats-opportunities-and-implications-by-the-innovation-center-for-u-s-dairy-10-1-0964659a-9c41746fcd88eaff000002c0f4.pdf?sfvrsn=0.
- Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy (IATP). 2005. "Sailing Close to the Wind: Navigating the Hong Kong WTO Ministerial." IATP. www.iatp.org/files/451_2_77538.pdf.
- International Policy Council on Agriculture, Food and Trade (IPC). 1996. "Dairy in the Post-Uruguay Round Era." IPC Position Paper No. 2. Washington, DC: IPC.
- Jesse, E. V., A. C. Johnson, B. W. Marion and A. C. Manchester. 1982. "Interpreting and Enforcing Section 2 of the Capper-Volstead Act." American Journal of Agricultural Economics 64 (3): 431–43.
- Johnson, D. Gale. 1973. World Agriculture in Disarray. London, England: Macmillan.
- Leeder, Jessica. 2011. "Canada Needs Policy Overhaul to Keep Up with Global Food Markets." Globe and Mail, February 7.
- Lehane, Robert. 1996. Beating the Odds in a Big Country: The Eradication of Bovine Brucellosis and Tuberculosis in Australia. Collingwood, Australia: CSIRO Publishing.
- Lovett, William A., Alfred E. Eckes Jr. and Richard L. Brinkman. 2004. *US Trade Policy: History, Theory and the WTO*. New York, NY: M. E. Sharpe.
- Mendenhall, Dorothy Reed. 1926. "Milk: The Indispensable Food for Children." Bureau Publication No. 163. Washington, DC: Bureau of Labor.
- Miller, Karen A. J. 2003. "McNary-Haugen Bill (1924, 1928)." In *The American Economy: A Historical Encyclopedia*, edited by Cynthia Clark Northrup, 180. Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO.
- Morris, Shawna. 2015. "3 Ways US-Korea Trade Agreement Has Helped US Dairy." US Dairy Expert Council (blog), March 16. http://blog.usdec.org/usdairyexporter/3ways-u.s.-korea-trade-agreement-has-helped-u.s.dairy-and-shows-need-for-tpp.
- Muirhead, Bruce. 1992. The Development of Post-War Canadian Trade Policy: The Failure of the Anglo-European Option. Montreal, QC: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- ——. 2007. Dancing Around the Elephant: Creating a Prosperous Canada in an Era of American Dominance. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.

- ——. 2014. The Role of International Trade in the Rise of the New Zealand Dairy Industry from Its Beginnings to the Fonterra Era. CIGI Papers No. 39. Waterloo, ON: CIGI.
- NMPF. 2010. "Written Testimony by the National Milk Producers Federation to the International Trade Commission Concerning the U.S.-Trans-Pacific Partnership Free Trade Agreement: Advice on Probable Economic Effect of Providing Duty-Free Treatment for Imports Investigation." Investigation Numbers TA-131-034 and TA-2104-026, February 18. www.usitc.gov/press_room/documents/testimony/131_034_003.pdf.
- ——. 2013a. "Dairy Groups Welcome Launch of US-EU Negotiations." NMPF press release, February 13. www.nmpf.org/latest-news/press-releases/feb-2013/dairy-groups-welcome-launch-us-eu-negotiations.
- ——. 2013b. "Trans-Pacific Partnership Negotiations Gain Momentum." http://nmpf.org/latest-news/ articles/trans-pacific-partnership-trade-negotiationsgain-momentum.
- ——. 2014. "Comments by the National Milk Producers Federation and the US Dairy Export Council Regarding the National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers." Docket Number USTR-2014-0014. NMPF, October 29. www.nmpf.org/files/file/NMPF-USDEC-NTE-102914.pdf.
- North-South Institute. n.d. "The Reality of Trade: The WTO and Developing Countries." www.nsi-ins.ca/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/2002-The-Reality-of-Trade-the-Uruguay-Round-and-Developing-Countries.pdf.
- Orden, David, Robert L. Paarlberg and Terry L. Roe. 1996. "What Is Happening to US Farm Policy: A Chronology and Analysis of the 1995–96 Farm Bill Debate." International Agricultural Trade Research Consortium Working Paper 96-4. http://purl.umn.edu/51210.
- ——. 1999. Policy Reform in American Agriculture: Analysis and Prognosis. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Ostry, Sylvia. 2004. "Summitry and Trade: What Could Sea Island Do for Doha?" University of Toronto G8 Information Centre, May 25. www.g8.utoronto.ca/ conferences/2004/indiana/papers2004/ostry.html.
- Pal, Parthapratim. n.d. "Implementation Issues of the Agreement on Agriculture and Its Implications for Developing Countries." www.networkideas.org/focus/sep2002/aoa.pdf.
- Parkinson, Spencer N. 2008. "A Critical Analysis of the Cooperatives Working Together Program." Master's thesis. Utah State University. http://digitalcommons.usu.edu/etd/166/.

- Reagan, Ronald. 1987. "Statement on Proposed International Agricultural Trade Reform." In *Public* Papers of the Presidents of the United States: Administration of Ronald Reagan 1987, July 6.
- Reaney, Bernice C. 1922. "Milk and Our School Children." Health Education No. 11. Washington, DC: Bureau of Education, Department of the Interior.
- Schnepf, Randy. 2014a. "Dairy Provisions in the 2014 Farm Bill (P.L. 113-79)." Congressional Research Service Report R43465, September 15. http://nationalaglawcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/assets/crs/R43465.pdf.
- ——. 2014b. "WTO Doha Round: Implications for US Agriculture." Congressional Research Service Report RS22927, October 10. http://nationalaglawcenter.org/ wp-content/uploads/assets/crs/RS22927.pdf.
- Schott, Jeffrey J. 2004. "Assessing US FTA Policy." In *Free Trade Agreements: US Strategies and Priorities*, edited by Jeffrey J. Schott, 359–81. Washington, DC: Peterson Institute for International Economics.
- Schott, Jeffrey J., Barbara Kotsschwar and Julia Muir. 2013. "Understanding the Trans-Pacific Partnership." *Policy Analyses in International Economics* No. 99. Peterson Institute for International Economics, January.
- Siebert, John and Conrad Lyford. 2009. "US Dairy Industry Supply Control: Managing the Cooperatives Working Together Program." *Review of Agricultural Economics* 31 (4): 999–1013.
- Skogstad, Grace. 2008. *Internationalization and Canadian Agriculture: Policy and Governing Paradigms*. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Smith, Vincent H. and Joseph W. Glauber. 1996. "The Effects of the 1996 Farm Bill on Food and Feed Grains." https://ideas.repec.org/p/ags/motpip/29170.html.
- Speich, Margaret. 2015. "Why SE Asia Is Shifting from Oceania to the US for Its Dairy Needs." US Diary Exporter Council (blog), April 21. http://blog.usdec.org/usdairyexporter/why-se-asia-is-shifting-away-from-oceania-to-the-united-states-for-its-dairy-needs.
- Tangermann, Stefan. 2003. "Agricultural Policies in OECD Countries 10 Years After the Uruguay Round: How Much Progress?" Presentation at "Agricultural Policy Reform and the WTO: Where Are We Heading?" International conference, Capri, Italy, June 23–26.
- The Bullvine. 2014. "CWT Assists with a Million Pounds of Cheese export sales." The Bullvine, December 22. www. thebullvine.com/news/cwt-assists-with-a-million-pounds-of-cheese-export-sales/#.

- Tibbet, Steve. 2011. "If the Cap Doesn't Fit, Change It: How EU Taxpayers Undermine Bangladeshi Dairy Farmers." ActionAid Denmark, September. www.actionaid.org/sites/files/actionaid/if_the_cap_doesnt_fit_change_it.pdf.
- USDA. 1937. "Agricultural Marketing Agreement Act (1937): Reenacting, Amending and Supplementing the Agricultural Adjustment Act, as Amended." www.ams. usda.gov/sites/default/files/media/Agricultural_Marketing_Act_of_1937%5B1%5D.pdf.
- . n.d. "Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance
 . Milk Income Loss Contract Program: Program Information." www.cfda.gov/index?s=program&mode=form&tab=core&id=cf3e77d0b868b8e6ea2c1a8d9a8db8f.
- USITC. 2003. "The Impact of Trade Agreements: Effect of the Tokyo Round, US-Israel FTA, US-Canada FTA, NAFTA, and the Uruguay Round on the US Economy." Investigation No. TA-2111-1, Publication 3621, August.
- ——. 2004. "Conditions of Competition for Milk Protein Products in the US Market." Investigation No. 332-453, Publication 3692, May. www.usitc.gov/ publications/332/PUB3692.pdf.
- USTR. n.d. "US-Korea Free Trade Agreement: New Opportunities for US Exporters Under the US-Korea Trade Agreement." https://ustr.gov/tradeagreements/free-trade-agreements/korus-fta.
- Vidot, Anna. 2015. "Pacific Trade Deal a 'Medium Sized Dead Rat' for New Zealand Dairy Farmers, Who Want US, Canada to 'Put on the Big Kiddie Pants.'" Australian Broadcasting Corporation, October 9. www. abc.net.au/news/2015-10-09/tpp-a-dead-rat-deal-fornew-zealand-farmers/6841382.
- Watson, K. William. 2015. "Geographical Indications in TTIP: An Impossible Task." Cato Online Forum, October. www.cato.org/publications/cato-online-forum/geographical-indications-ttip-impossible-task.
- Wiley, Andrea S. 2011. *Re-Imagining Milk*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Winders, Bill. 2009. *The Politics of Food Supply: US Agricultural Policy in the World Economy*. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- WTO. 2003. "Agriculture: Negotiations Modality Phase: Chair's Report to TNC." www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/agric_e/negoti_modtnc_july03_e.htm.
- ——. 2015. "Uruguay Round Agreement: Agreement on Agriculture (Articles 8–21)." www.wto.org/english/ docs_e/legal_e/14-ag_02_e.htm.

- ——. n.d. "International Dairy Arrangement." www. wto.org/english/docs_e/legal_e/tokyo_dai_e.pdf.
- Yazawa, Toshiki and Tsukasa Hadano. 2014. "Miscalculations Stall TPP Talks." *Nikkei Asian Review*, March 6. http://asia.nikkei.com/magazine/20140306-The-road-forward/Politics-Economy/Miscalculations-stall-TPP-talks.

ABOUT CIGI

The Centre for International Governance Innovation is an independent, non-partisan think tank on international governance. Led by experienced practitioners and distinguished academics, CIGI supports research, forms networks, advances policy debate and generates ideas for multilateral governance improvements. Conducting an active agenda of research, events and publications, CIGI's interdisciplinary work includes collaboration with policy, business and academic communities around the world.

CIGI's current research programs focus on three themes: the global economy; global security & politics; and international law.

CIGI was founded in 2001 by Jim Balsillie, then co-CEO of Research In Motion (BlackBerry), and collaborates with and gratefully acknowledges support from a number of strategic partners, in particular the Government of Canada and the Government of Ontario.

Le CIGI a été fondé en 2001 par Jim Balsillie, qui était alors co-chef de la direction de Research In Motion (BlackBerry). Il collabore avec de nombreux partenaires stratégiques et exprime sa reconnaissance du soutien reçu de ceux-ci, notamment de l'appui reçu du gouvernement du Canada et de celui du gouvernement de l'Ontario.

For more information, please visit www.cigionline.org.

CIGI MASTHEAD

Executive

PresidentRohinton P. MedhoraDirector of the International Law Research ProgramOonagh FitzgeraldDirector of the Global Security & Politics ProgramFen Osler HampsonDirector of Human ResourcesSusan Hirst

Director of the Global Economy Program Domenico Lombardi

Vice President of Finance
Mark Menard
Director of Communications and Digital Media
Chief of Staff and General Counsel
Aaron Shull

Publications

Managing Editor, PublicationsCarol BonnettPublications EditorJennifer GoyderPublications EditorPatricia HolmesPublications EditorNicole LangloisPublications EditorKristen Scott NdiayePublications EditorLynn SchellenbergGraphic DesignerSara Moore

Graphic Designer Melodie Wakefield

Communications

Communications Manager Tammy Bender tbender@cigionline.org (1 519 885 2444 x 7356)



